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Regular Meeting of the RCWD Board of Managers
Wednesday, April 26, 2023
[bookmark: _Hlk100826065]Shoreview City Hall Council Chambers
4600 North Victoria Street, Shoreview, Minnesota
and
Meeting also conducted by alternative means 
(teleconference or video-teleconference) from remote locations
Minutes
CALL TO ORDER
President Michael Bradley called the meeting to order, a quorum being present, at 9:00 a.m.

ROLL CALL
Present:	President Michael Bradley, 1st Vice-Pres. John Waller, 2nd Vice-Pres. Steve Wagamon, Treasurer Marcie Weinandt, Secretary Jess Robertson

Absent:	None

Staff Present:	District Administrator Nick Tomczik, Permit Coordinator/Wetland Specialist Patrick Hughes, Lake and Stream Program Manager Matt Kocian, Public Drainage Inspectors Ashlee Ricci and Tom Schmidt, and Office Manager Theresa Stasica

Consultants:	District Engineers Chris Otterness and Adam Nies from Houston Engineering, Inc. (HEI); District Attorney Louis Smith from Smith Partners; Drainage Attorney John Kolb from Rinke Noonan

Visitors:	Perry Wagamon, Sue Wagamon, Columbus City Council Member Janet Hegland, Kevin Bittner, Jill Sievers, Katie Hogan, Columbus Mayor Jessie Preiner, City of Columbus Administrator Elizabeth Mursko, Ron Moss, Roger Nase, Mike Kettler, Scott Robinson, Dan Robinson, Tom Schmelzer, City of Lino Lakes Engineer Diane Hankee (virtual)

SETTING OF THE AGENDA
District Administrator Tomczik explained that they were having microphone troubles and wanted to let people know that they would be utilizing different ones throughout the meeting. 

Motion by Manager Robertson, seconded by Manager Wagamon, to approve the agenda as presented.
Motion carried 5-0.

READING OF THE MINUTES AND THEIR APPROVAL
[bookmark: _Hlk40249130]Minutes of the April 10, 2023 Workshop.  Motion by Manager Robertson, seconded by Manager Weinandt, to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried 5-0. 

Minutes of the April 12, 2023 Board of Managers Regular Meeting.  Motion by Manager Robertson, seconded by Manager Weinandt, to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried 5-0. 

Minutes of the April 17, 2023 Special Workshop.  Motion by Manager Robertson, seconded by Manager Wagamon, to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried 5-0. 
CONSENT AGENDA   
The following items will be acted upon without discussion in accordance with the staff recommendation and associated documentation unless a Manager or another interested person requests opportunity for discussion:
Table of Contents-Permit Applications Requiring Board Action
[bookmark: _Hlk5173770]No.	Applicant	Location	Plan Type	Recommendation
22-116	City of	Columbia Heights	Final Site Drainage Plan	CAPROC 4 items
	Columbia Heights		Street & Utility Plan
23-009	City of Lino Lakes	Lino Lakes	Final Site Drainage Plan	CAPROC 3 items
	US Home, LLC (dba Lennar)	

[bookmark: _Hlk102644490]It was moved by Manager Weinandt and seconded by Manager Waller, to approve the consent agenda as outlined in the above Table of Contents in accordance with RCWD District Engineer’s Findings and Recommendations, dated April 18, 2023. Motion carried 5-0.

Houston Engineering, Inc. Task Orders
	Date
	Number
	Title
	Amount

	4/3/2023
	2023-004
	2023 District Wide Modeling Program Annual Updates
	$22,500

	4/10/2023
	2023-005
	Ramsey County Ditch 1 Historic Review and Technical Information for Public Drainage Proceedings
	$27,500

	4/19/2023
	2023-006
	Permit Program Compliance Audit
	$27,500



It was moved by Manager Wagamon and seconded by Manager Weinandt, to approve the consent agenda as outlined in the above Table of Contents, including Houston Engineering Inc. Task Orders 2023-004, 2023-005, and 2023-006.  Motion carried 5-0.
PUBLIC MEETING: ANOKA COUNTY DITCH 10-22-32 EVALUATION OF MAINTENANCE ALTERNATIVES
Manager Wagamon stated after careful research into this issue, he has decided not to recuse himself from this matter and clarified that he had spoken with both District Attorney Smith and District Attorney Holtmann who were in support of this decision.  He stated that he also contacted a private attorney and his analysis was that he was under no obligation to recuse himself from this matter and District Attorney Smith was comfortable with this because it was an informed decision. 

District Administrator Tomczik stated that there has been a lot of interest in this topic and clarified that this is a public information meeting.  He noted that some of the communications that have come to the District include terms that are in Statute and discussion needs to be careful about those and what the term means to the District as a governing entity of the public drainage system.  He suggested care with the acronyms that are used during the meeting.  He clarified that the District, as drainage authority, is not currently under drainage proceeding and this is a public information meeting.  

Drainage Inspector Schmidt gave an overview of the background of the ACD 10-22-32 system and shared a brief history of the maintenance and management efforts over the last 17 years or so.  He reviewed the acronym ACSIC and explained that it meant As Constructed and Subsequently Improved Condition and noted that it represents the as-built condition and the maximum depth and cross section of a public drainage system repair.  He noted that the drainage authority is not required to repair to the ACSIC depth, and alternative repair depths are common in many parts of the State.  He gave a brief explanation on why a drainage authority may elect for an alternative repair depth.  He reviewed the system performance and original design and noted that it was not designed to facilitate rapid run-off for large events.  He explained that it was designed for a 2 year storm event which limits the drainage authority’s ability to go beyond that in a repair because the idea is to return it to the original function that it was designed for. He explained that the topography is flat and not conducive to natural drainage. He noted a communication sent by a resident prior to the construction of Jodrell Street indicating  that temporary flooding was common in the area.  He reviewed the various maintenance and management efforts and their outcomes including accelerated system flow, beaver dam removal, cleaning, and culvert replacements/modifications.  He noted that he feels it is important to remember that the ACSIC profile, has been adopted. 

District Engineer Otterness gave an overview on the maintenance alternatives for ACD 10-22-32.  He stated that they were asked to begin this study based on continued landowner concerns regarding the function of the system, including the capacity and grade.  He stated that they had completed a field survey in 2021 which indicated that there was relatively little sediment in the ditch.  He reiterated that the District has been doing maintenance on the system for about the last 15 years and there are portions that have been cleaned out multiple times which has also involved excavating sediment out to the bottom, or hard pan of the open ditch.  He noted that they found through their study that the culverts at 3 of the road crossings are higher than the as built ditch grade.  He stated that maintenance over and near the pipeline crossings continues to be a concern due to beaver activity that the District has been managing through trapping.  He explained that they have proposed a study that would evaluate alternatives to drainage management in order to further restore drainage function.  He gave an overview of Alternative 1 – maintain existing conditions; Alternative 2 – pre-pipeline hump cleanout; Alternative 3 – permitted grade; Alternative 4 – full ACSIC; and Alternative 5 – full ACSIC with additional capacity. He stated that in order to conduct this analysis, they utilized the District-wide modeling and evaluated 2 year and 10 year rainfall events.  He reviewed the results they found in their report and outlined the comparison between existing conditions and each of the alternatives that were modeled.  He noted the regulatory considerations that were part of the study of the alternatives as well as past challenges related to coordination with pipeline representatives.  He reviewed value, cost and feasibility for a few of the options for Board consideration.  He explained that their recommendation is to continue coordination with the road authorities to lower the Pine Street Culvert; reset the 137th culvert to the permitted grade; found that Jodrell Street is not substantively obstructing the public drainage system; that the road authority may elect to lower or increase capacity of culverts under the streets; and continue frequent inspections and maintenance of pipeline crossings, including beaver management.  

Manager Weinandt asked if she was correct that ACD 10-22-32 was consolidated in 2015 and in doing so it meant that all the finances that were charged into each of the systems was them in one pot.  She asked  when they talk about work in the northern section, whether that meant that the payment for any work that occurs there is charged to the entire drainage system.  She asked if the work that has been done previously had been at the 60/40 proportions. 

Drainage Attorney Kolb stated that the consolidation of ACD 10-22-32 took place prior to 2015 and believes it was around 2010.  He explained that at that time, none of the systems had functional financial accounts, so part of the consolidation process included a discovery and determination and adoption of functional alignments, profiles, capacities, and the consideration of how future expenditures and construction/repair costs on the system would be handled.  He stated that, at the time, the Board established, with the consent of the local municipalities, a water management district for the watershed area of the newly consolidated drainage system.  He stated that within the construct of the water management district charge system, the Board acknowledged that there was a historical impediment created by a lack of maintenance and some of those types of things.  He explained that the Board adopted, as a matter of policy, a process to allocate costs between the water management district charge and ad valorem taxes which is what they are addressing in the 60/40 split.  He noted that the major repairs that occurred to the portions of ACD 10-22-32 south of Pine Street were funding by the water management district charge throughout the entire watershed area of the consolidated system and apportioned by the ad valorem tax.  He stated that future costs have been limited to ad valorem collected funds under the District’s minor maintenance program.  He noted that if there was a major reconstruction of a portion of ACD 10-22-32 north of Pine Street, as discussed, the Board would still have to make a decision about how it wanted to handle those costs.  He explained that if it did become a major reconstruction, the likely outcome would be a recommendation from staff to reinitiate the watershed management district charge for a percentage and allocate a percentage of costs to the ad valorem. 

President Bradley noted that he wants to make sure that the questions and responses from the City of Lino Lakes are part of the record.  He asked what the ditch bottom elevation would be at Jodrell under ACSIC and noted that he thought he had previously been told it was 898.5.

District Engineer Otterness stated that he does not have that information in front of him and would have to check the records to verify. 

President Bradley asked if he could tell him what the ACSIC elevation would be at the permitted location at 137th Avenue. 

District Engineer Otterness noted that he also did not know that elevation without checking the records.  

President Bradley asked if he knew whether the permitted elevation at 137th Avenue was higher or lower than the ACSIC at Jodrell. 

District Engineer Otterness stated that he believes that it is higher.  

President Bradley noted that to him this shows that even if it is repaired, there will always be a pinch point at 137th Avenue because the ACSIC is higher at that point.  

District Engineer Otterness stated that the permitted elevation of the culvert at 137th Avenue would be a little higher than what the ACSIC elevation at Jodrell would be.  

Manager Waller expressed appreciation to District Administrator Tomczik for the reminder to be careful in the use of acronyms. He noted that there may be plans and records that show it was a different elevation but there has been an ACSIC adopted which is the permitted elevation that has been considered by the DNR and noted that the District does not have the authority to override the DNR.  He noted that the culvert at 137th Avenue is going to be lowered back to the permitted elevation because a frost heave has pushed it up. He stated that it does not necessarily mean that what may have been in the past is the ACSIC.

President Bradley asked if Alternative 4 would lower 137th Avenue culvert below the current permitted level. 

District Engineer Otterness stated that was correct and would lower it below the current permitted elevation.  

Manager Weinandt asked about 137th and asked if it was a private crossing. 

District Engineer Otterness stated that it is a driveway but the maps label it as 137th Avenue.  

Manager Weinandt asked if it was considered part of the ditch system. 

District Engineer Otterness explained that the driveway crosses the drainage system but is not a component of the drainage system.

Manager Weinandt asked if lowering it would be the responsibility of the private property owner or if it would be the ditch system’s responsibility. 

District Administrator Tomczik stated that the District’s position on crossings is that the ‘crosser’ is responsible for their crossing and having it align with the public drainage system, however, in situations where there has been past District communications about the elevation and the size of the culvert to parties alternatives considered.  He explained that the District has departed from that practice and has participated in the payment for those adjustments. He stated that for this culvert, they would need to take a look at the record and see what was communicated to the landowner.

President Bradley opened the meeting for public comment. 

Mike Kettler, Civil Engineer, Sunde Engineering, stated that he was asked by Perry Wagamon to study the alternatives developed by the District as they relate to his property which is upstream of the Jodrell crossing.  He explained that originally his property did not drain to ditch that is being discussed and noted that the natural drainage was towards what is now the Jodrell Street alignment.  He noted that it was just because of the Jodrell Street construction that his drainage pattern changed to be directed to that existing ditch profile.  He stated that part of the construction of Jodrell Street was a requirement from the Army Corps of Engineers to not impound water behind that roadway. He stated that he believes that the higher original culvert crossing of Jodrell Street essentially conflicted with that Corps requirement of impounding water and was essentially providing a pond behind the Jodrell Street crossing.  He explained that Mr. Wagamon has witnessed significant flooding over a period of time on his property to his home, structures, septic, and other useable areas.  He stated that he studied the alternatives that the District has presented and felt the modeling by District Engineer Otterness provided a lot of great information.  He stated that it is very flat and would hesitate to even call it a ditch because it is essentially ponding water behind a lot of culvert crossings, which are storm sewer crossings.  He stated that he believes it makes sense to provide in this model a 100 year storm event analysis and feels that would be beneficial information to see the relationship it would have to upstream flooding.  He stated that he thinks for a 100 year storm event there would be a difference in water elevations behind the culvert crossings and asked that the District compare those flood elevations with some critical elevations on the Perry Wagamon property.  He explained that Mr. Wagamon is essentially sitting in a landlocked area and feels that makes it a bit more relative to provide a 100 year storm event for an analysis and not just general pipe sizing in the District.  He stated that he thinks all the alternatives that were presented are very well played out and thinks Alternative 4 with some amendments, such as the 100 year event information, the Jodrell Street crossing, and making the pipe large enough to not flood upstream structures. He stated that it would basically either be amending Alternative 4 or creating a new Alternative 6. He stated that they feel lowering Jodrell down to the spirit of the Corps permit down to the original ditch bottom and not ACSIC in order to give Mr. Wagamon the condition that existed prior to the construction of Jodrell Street, which he believes was the intent of the Corps of Engineers.  He explained that he believed this approach would be better suited for upstream flooding.  He reiterated that he thought the model and the report given by District Engineer Otterness was very thorough but believes the other items should be considered for Mr. Wagamon’s property.  

President Bradley asked if he was correct that the Army Corps of Engineers was telling the city how it would build a road. 

Mr. Kettler stated that he believed the jurisdiction of the Corps was some conditions on how they would allow the street construction when it took place.  

President Bradley stated that the Board is here today to talk about how they are going to repair and maintain a ditch.  He explained that part of that is that downstream will have effects on a particular road which means working within the city.  He stated that they will not order the city in this proceeding to set culverts which would happen later in the process when the city comes to the District with a permit request because then they will have a proposal for the size of the culverts and those kinds of details.  He noted that if the District did choose Alternative 4, they would not, as part of today’s process, determine what the city would do as part of their responsibility as the road authority.  

Drainage Attorney Kolb stated that this statement was correct to the extent that the road authority has separate and independent authority and planning jurisdiction over actions that would be taken to ensure that in the construction of its roadways is not causing an adverse condition and also to design the road and any hydraulic features of the road for the protection and integrity of both the road base and the traveling public.  

President Bradley stated that it was also his understanding that whether or not the District using the 100 year rainfall event is not relevant to repair and maintenance of the ditch and is relevant to what the road authority will do with its culverts that cross out ditch.  He noted that this would again be a separate proceeding.  He stated that the information shared by Mr. Kettler is very important to the Board, but reiterated that today they were just trying to determine the elevation of the ditch.  He stated that his question earlier about the original elevation of the ditch at 898.5 was relevant because he was looking at Mr. Kettler’s drawing where he proposed it at 897.5, which is one foot lower than Alternative 4.  He asked if Mr. Kettler had done any studies to see what impact that one foot difference would have. 

Mr. Kettler stated that they have not done any studies and explained that his intent was not to recreate District Engineer Otterness’ model because they think it is accurate, but would ask that the District plug in some different elevations and different storm events.  

President Bradley explained that when the Board walks out of the room today he did not think they would have addressed the 100 year rainfall event or the bridge issue, but assured Mr. Kettler that he was not being ignored or that this information would not be considered if they adopt Alternative 4.  

Perry Wagamon, stated that he has heard a lot of things today that he feels make a lot of sense regarding ditch cleaning.  He stated that what does not make sense to him is that he lived in his home for 25 year prior to this road being constructed and had no flooding issues.  He stated that the trees on his property that were killed by the flood were 40-50 years old.  He stated that he does not think there is a question that when they built the road, it flooded, killed the trees, and ruined his home.  He stated that he came to the District when the road was built and they were putting in the culvert.  He explained that he had reported that a neighbor had told him that they were putting the culvert in 3 feet too high and requested help to take care of the flooding problem.  He stated that they promised to do that and mentioned cleaning up ACD 10-22-32.  He noted that he did not come to the District and ask them to clean ACD 10-22-32 because he did not know what that was, he just knew that his land was flooding.  He reiterated that his land was not flooding prior to the road being built but did after it was built and the culvert was placed too high.  He stated that he thinks it is obvious why his land was flooding and did not believe it should take a 15-20 year ditch cleaning process in order to take care of the problem.  He stated that, to him, it would be common sense to go lower the culvert to the as constructed condition.  He stated that if that would have been done, his land would not have been flooded, his property would not have been destroyed, and his trees wouldn’t be dead.  He stated that he feels this is a lot more simple than this group is trying to make it.  He reiterated that he has never requested that any kind of kind of ditch cleaning be done and simply asked to have relief from the flooding.  He expressed frustration that the expectation is that the Board would believe that it took them 15 years to figure out that there was a beaver dam over the pipeline and get it cleaned out.  He stated that it was not a beaver dam and was a 2.5 foot obstruction that continued for 50-100 feet on either side of the pipeline.  He explained that he mentioned that as an example of how much they can believe of what is being shared today.  

Manager Wagamon asked if he could ask questions. 

President Bradley clarified that he could ask questions as a Manager, but not as a son.  

Mr. Wagamon stated that, in his opinion, there has to be some kind of nefarious reasons that they did not want to lower the culvert 3 feet.  

President Bradley explained that the city had sent the District a letter outlining their position with regard to this situation and asked if there was a representative of the city who would like to place that into the record. 

Kevin Bittner, Bolton & Menk, explained that he was also the appointed City Engineer for the City of Columbus.  He stated that had provided the letter to the District and wanted to reiterate that, as a city, they are very supportive of activities that maintain the ditch systems within the city because they are very critical to their drainage. He stated that as it has been noted, Columbus is a very flat community so maintaining the ditches are critical.  He stated that regarding the alternatives that were shared, from a technical perspective and his evaluation, he would support Alternative 4, but noted that they are open to consideration of other alternatives if other information comes forward.  He noted that there was a statement from the presentation regarding lowering Jodrell culverts not measurably changing flood extent in upstream properties.  He stated that he would agree with that from the perspective of the model, but when it comes to the event itself, he can see where the profiles may not change considerably based on the elevation of the culverts, but he thinks this is really a problem with saturation levels after the event is over.  He stated that he believes at that point it acts less like a ditch and ends up being pools behind culverts and would say that the culverts play a really big part in controlling the saturation level and lowering them to the ASCIC level would be very beneficial.

Janet Hegland, Columbus City Council, stated that she has attended a few meetings and has learned a tremendous amount and understands the District has done a lot of work trying to solve this problem.  She stated that the letter presented by Mr. Bittner reflect the position of the Columbus in terms of their interests, but noted that she had heard this morning that there is additional information and additional perspectives that may be considered.  She stated that it would be very reassuring to the City of Columbus if that information was considered as part of the selection of the alternatives.  She stated that the District has done a lot to try to solve this problem and it has been tremendously frustrating for Columbus to have residents have repeated flooding events and not get relief.  She stated that the attempts that they have tried thus far, have not solved the problem.  She stated that it may have kept them ahead of the development and increased pressure on the ditch system to handle storm water run-off, but it has not solved the problem. She stated that if it requires taking another meeting or two in order to look at the alternative perspectives and additional information and incorporate that into the selection process, that would offer some assurance to Columbus.  

Manager Waller stated that he received a huge packet of information this morning from Mr. Wagamon and  asked if Mr. Wagamon wanted this information to be added into the record.  

Mr. Wagamon stated that he would like the information he submitted dated April 25, 2023 to become part of the official record.  He explained that he had put this packet together because he did not think the Board had all the information they needed in order to vote on this issue.  

President Bradley asked Ms. Hegland what other information she felt was available other than the information submitted by Mr. Kettler and Mr. Wagamon.  

Ms. Hegland stated that she was referring to the information presented by Sunde Engineering.  She clarified that she was asking the Board to consider the additional information as part of their alternative selection process.  

President Bradley stated that it will be considered in part of their decision making process.  

Ms. Hegland stated that what she heard from Sunde was something he referred to as Alternative 6 or that it be considered Alternative 4, with modifications.  

Manager Weinandt stated that she believed the additional considerations as indicated, would happen with the District talks to the city about Jodrell and that would include some additional modeling on the 100 year event.    

President Bradley stated that, for example, if Alternative 4 is selected, that adopts the ACSIC that this Board has previously approved as the goal and noted that the additional issues of what to do with Jodrell’s ability to pass water and the additional question of whether they will or will not be successful in getting the DNR to cooperate.  

Manager Waller stated that his understanding is that this is a public meeting to receive information and not necessarily to make a redetermination at this time. He stated that he wants to make sure that Columbus has presented all of the information that they want to present to the Board.  He stated that Ms. Hegland made a statement that ‘she had become aware of additional information’ and would like to clarify that all of the information that she was aware of had been entered into the record.  

Ms. Hegland stated that was correct.  

Roger Nase, 6636 141st Avenue NE, Columbus, explained that this property is adjacent to the Wagamon property.  He stated that they have 20 acres in that location and noted that he had also submitted a letter to the District.  He stated that in wet years, they see a flow of water coming from the large pond at the Wagamon’s that then flows onto his property behind the pole barn and noted that it can stay for a significant period of time.  He stated that they have also had about 10 mature trees that have died.  He expressed concern that the water level could be higher in year with heavier rainfall and make its way to the pole barn.  He stated that he appreciates the effort and study that has been put into resolving this issue.  He asked if the hump over the pipeline had already been removed or if it was just proposed. 

District Engineer Otterness stated that the hump was removed a few years ago. 

Mr. Nase stated that the property directly to the south of them had two 40 acre plots that were converted into commercial industrial property from residential property.  He stated that in the last request for a CUP, they were permitted to allow 12-15 acres of the 30 acre plot to be impervious which was scheduled to flow into a pond, however the pond was at 904-906 in elevation and the wetland delineation line is right around 905-906 which means the pond will be full in the spring.  He stated that if there was a large rain, their concern was that water would flow from the impervious surface and go toward the pond, but because it would be full it would then spill over onto his property and the Wagamon’s property and exacerbate the problems that they are already seeing.  He asked that Board to keep this in mind as they look at possibly having more water that could flow into the area.

Manager Waller asked for clarification on where Mr. Nase’s property is located in relation to Mr. Wagamon’s.  

Mr. Nase gave a description of his property location in relation to Mr. Wagamon’s and the impervious surface area he was referencing.    

President Bradley noted that the material submitted by Mr. Nase would be included within the official record. 

Scott Robinson, 8179 4th Avenue, Lino Lakes, stated that his property is directly south of this area and noted that he felt that drainage rights were property rights which give an intrinsic value to the property.  He asked if there was representation from the City of Lino Lakes also present at today’s meeting because they mentioned a culvert on Pine Street and asked if there was a proposed size that the cities want to install.  

District Engineer Otterness explained that the cities had not yet proposed anything to the District for replacement.  He stated that for the purposes of evaluation, they assumed that they would either reinstall the same pipe that is there or construct a new one at the same size, but a lower elevation.  He noted that he believed the current pipe size was 24 inches.  

Mr. Robinson asked if that would go to the ACSIC level or to the official profile of the ditch because those are two different things.  

District Engineer Otterness stated that there is no official profile here but there is an ACSIC and that is t the baseline for the District’s management of the systemto.  

Mr. Robinson asked if the District was aware that there are areas of the watershed that the ACSIC level is not the official profile and is not the maintained level of the ditches.  

District Engineer Otterness noted that there has historically been an extensive amount of private modification of the public drainage system throughout the system.  He noted that as Drainage Inspector Schmidt had noted earlier the District identified a functional alignment and profile through the drainage system back when they did the original development of repair efforts in 2011-2012.  He stated that when tthe District completed the lowering of culverts and maintenance of the ditch to that functional profile, that profile now best replicates the ACSIC for that downstream area.  He reiterated that this was heavily modified over the years from what the original establishment of the drainage system was.  

Mr. Robinson stated that was correct but there were also surveys done of the ditch from south of the center of Section 6 which is a half mile south of Pine Street all the way down to the lake.  He stated that there have been core samples done and they know the ditch was dug deeper at one time than what it was being maintained at now.  He stated that his larger question is whether the Board decides to put in ACSIC upstream from them, what the effects will be on the water coming down to him when they are not doing to the ACSIC level below them and through them.  

President Bradley stated that the District had received those exact questions from Lino Lakes and have responded in writing which will be included in the record.  He asked District Engineer Otterness if he would summarize that response for Mr. Robinson. 

District Engineer Otterness stated that it is important to note that lowering the culvert will not change the volume of water that is getting downstream and the same volume would be traveling despite the elevation of the Pine Street culvert.  He stated that there may be some minor change in the flow that occurs for certain rainfall events but those will be minor and from the management of the drainage system, and the District has the right to manage to that ACSIC.  

Mr. Robinson asked if the District’s hands were tied by the Corps of Engineers and the DNR. 

Drainage Attorney Kolb clarified that he would modify the comments made by District Engineer Otterness that they have the authority to do that, subject to regulation. 

Mr. Robinson referenced a 10 year rain event and stated that he knows their back fields will be flooded because the downstream culverts are not adequate enough to handle it.  He stated that if they put in a 48 inch culvert or two -24 inch culverts on Pine Street, they will be flooded.  He stated that he feels there is no way that it will not flood because they are downstream and their culverts are smaller.  

President Bradley stated that the District will deal with the size of the culverts as they proceed with implementation.  He stated that District Engineer Otterness has indicated that the there is no intent, at this point in time, in making the culverts larger.  

Mr. Robinson stated that he understood that but wanted to know if it was the District’s testimony that they had done the study on downstream and have determined that they can take the water and that it will have no adverse effects.

District Engineer Otterness stated that they have done extensive modeling throughout the public drainage system in the area of study that they are looking at.  He stated that they did not specifically look at modeled flood elevations for each alternative going all the back downstream, but based on what they have done in studies of other areas of the drainage system, the effects of lowering a culvert on Pine Street compared to the hydraulics a mile or two downstream, the changes are minor.

Manager Waller explained that an ACSIC already exists which is pretty much the permitted grade on Alternative 3.  He stated that the only culverts that they are talking about lowering is to that ACSIC level.  He stated that the District is accepting information about the possibility that there may be some change to it.  He stated that as stated by District Engineer Otterness they are talking about keeping the culvert the same size, but lowering it to the profile that has already been adopted by the Board.  He stated that the other Alternatives that have the word ACSIC in there, he feels are confusing.  

Mr. Robinson stated that in a perfect world you would be able to say that the ACSIC is the official profile and have it maintained at that level.  He stated that if the Board is doing to take the position that they will try to lower it to the ACSIC level, he would like to see that done District-wide and have it put down to the level where the ditches have been dug to. 

Ron Moss, Tatonka Real Estate Advisors, stated that almost all of the discussion thus far today has been about the area north of Pine Street and he is representing a party who has property just south of Pine Street.  He stated that this individual has 80 acres that they would like to sell and noted that it was platted back in 1980 as Pine Oaks Addition.  He explained that at the time it was platted all the land was dry and right now, a reasonable amount of it is wet and he believes it is related to the topic being discussed today.  He stated that they would like to sell it and have a potential buyer but the dryness of the land will have a great effect on the value of the land.  He stated that he believes the decisions the Board makes will impact property owners south of Pine Street as well.  

Manager Waller asked for more details on the location of the 80 acres he was referencing. 

Mr. Moss referenced a map he brought with him and indicated the location of the 80 acres his client owns.  

Mr. Wagamon expressed concern that, as he listens to the discussion, that this will go another 15 years in discussions about cleaning the ditch.  He asked if that meant he would have to wait another 15 years with his property flooded to deal with the obvious reason for its flooding.  

President Bradley stated that the time table would be determined by the DNR.  

Mr. Wagamon asked if the Corps of Engineers would have the authority to change that and explained that they are the ones that permitted this.  

President Bradley stated that he did not believe the District was in a position to comment on that process at this time. There being no additional comments, he closed the public meeting portion of the proceedings.  

Drainage Authority Attorney Kolb asked to put a few things into context for the Board prior to them making a motion in order to frame their decision making.  He stated that it is very important for the Board to receive all the comments that were shared today in order to better inform their decision.  He stated that it is important to note that the Board is seated for a decision regarding ACD 10-22-32 as the drainage authority for that public drainage system and are limited in what they can do.  He stated that they have been presented with a series of repair alternatives and their impact.  He noted that one of the things to consider is that there is a threshold decision under the drainage code regarding repairs and that is if they are necessary and are they in the best interest of the land owners that utilize the drainage system.  He stated that one important consideration is the purposes for which ACD 10-22-32, which is now a consolidated system, were originally constructed.  He stated that the drainage system was not constructed to support industrial, commercial, residential development and was constructed to support agricultural uses where they were made more possible or improved by the construction of the system. He stated that when the Board listens today about a problem, he thinks it is fair to recognize that the problem is multi-faceted and the Board only has the authority to address one portion of that problem which is the function of this drainage system.  He stated that its authority is not to fix a flooding problem that is caused by other things because that requires other proceedings and other regulatory approvals and possibly petitioned requirements for projects and other actions which is not before the Board at this time.  He reiterated that what is in front of the Board at this time is the condition of this public drainage system and how they would proceed to meet the maintenance obligation/requirements of this ditch.  He stated that the District believes the repairs are probably necessary given the fact that there are facts to indicate that there are known obstructions or impediments to the efficiency of the system.  He explained that it is also important to note what constitutes a repair and noted that it is defined in the drainage code as ‘to restore as nearly as practicable the originally constructed or subsequently improved hydraulic efficiency’.  He stated that means sizing of culverts matters, grade lines of the ditch matter, geometric configurations matter, because they all contribute to hydraulic capacity.  He stated that this Board has previously considered an abundance of data and information and has determined an ACSIC condition that included alignment, grade, configuration, hydraulic capacity of culverts and crossings.  He noted that he had misspoken earlier when he gave the date of 2015 and noted that it was brought into Statute in 2013 and was the exact same processes that were used in determining an official profile or ACSIC hydraulic efficiency/capacity south of Pine Street and was further modified with the statutory process that resulted in the adoption of the ACSIC north of Pine Street.  He stated that this represents the maximum extent to which you can reconstruct this ditch and still call it repair. He stated that if the District exceeds that by increasing hydraulic capacity, that would be considered ‘improvement’ which can only be accomplished through a petitioned process.  He stated that if the District deepens the ditch beyond the ACSIC, as it has been established, that would also be considered an improvement, which requires a petitioned process.  He stated that when the engineer outlines Alternative 4, repair to the ACSIC, that is the maximum the District can do and anything beyond that would constitute an improvement to the system and would require a separate petitioned process as well as all the other involved regulatory processes.  He noted one other consideration that the Board must give is that in any work on the ditch, including a repair, is consideration of the conservation of soil, water, wildlife, and natural resources and has to incorporate concepts found in the Minnesota Environmental Policy Act.  He stated that the landowners cannot force the District to go head to head with the DNR in a fight over whether something should be approved or not.  He stated that if the Board would decide that they want to repair back to ACSIC, that begins a whole separate process and they have to go see if they can get a permit to do this work.  He stated that if a permit cannot be obtained, and that results in an impediment to the drainage rights of the individual land owners, the District is not obligated to vindicate that right for the landowners.  He stated that even if the Board makes a decision that they want to proceed with Alternative 4, they may be prevented from doing that because they cannot get the regulatory approvals to do so.  He noted that when they are considering repair to one portion of the drainage system, it is not considered in isolation which addresses the comments shared by Mr. Robinson and others.  He stated that what the Board is trying to do is thread a very small needle and are trying to get to the point where they have restored the most beneficial drainage in the greatest interest of all of the competing interests.  He explained that when the public comes in and talks about a problems, the Board may not be able to solve that particular problem and may only be able to address one aspect of that problem.  He stated that there were comments shared that asked the Board to repair to the original ditch bottom and not the ACSIC but the Board has determined that the ACSIC which was adopted by the Board is the original ditch bottom unless there is compelling evidence that is contrary to what they had previously considered that would show that the prior decision was palpably wrong.  He clarified that he wanted to manage expectations from both the Board and the public about what the Board can actually do in today’s proceedings.  

President Bradley thanked Drainage Authority Kolb for this clarification and explained that he had been trying to let the witnesses know that some of the things they were concerned about would be decided later.  He noted that they have not had a chance to review the information that came in today and believes that if, for example, the Board adopts Alternative 4, it would be not preclude them from doing that because they would be setting a policy to set it to the ACSIC, which is the ditch bottom. 

Manager Robertson stated that her understanding is that the Board was not asked to make any sort of legislative action today and was to simply hold a public information meeting in order to hear feedback from the other parties.  She stated that she did not think the Board had been asked to ‘do something’ today.  She stated that she thinks it is obvious that something needs to be done, but she does not want to do something for the sake of doing it.  

Manager Wagamon stated that he agreed. 

Manager Robertson stated that there is cause and effect here and explained that she doesn’t want to do one thing and then end up, for example, flooding the Robinson property.  She stated that government is not perfect, does not move fast, nor do they always get it right.  She stated that she feels they have to be cautious in this instance and not act rashly.  She stated that she did not believe that they had even specifically identified what the District’s objectives are before they attempt to even make a decision.  She stated that she thinks making a motion at this point would be irresponsible and explained that she sees what has happened today as one step of a multi-step process.  

Manager Waller stated that he did not come here to make any decisions other than to accept the information.  He noted that he agreed with the earlier statement made by President Bradley that today should mark the cut off for new information.  He stated that he personally needs time to ruminate over the new information that was submitted.  He stated that he would suggest that the Board simply close the public meeting and move on.  

Motion by President Bradley, seconded by Manager Waller to close the record related to the consideration of ACD 10-22-32 Evaluation of Maintenance and Repair Alternatives now that the Board had received public comment and additional documentation, and direct the District Engineer to review the additional information and provide a summary to the Board of the relevance of the information.  

Manager Wagamon stated that since there is not going to be a debate regarding a decision, he can hold the comments he had planned to make earlier in the meeting. 

Motion carried 5-0.

District Administrator Tomczik stated that he would estimate that this item could be brought back before the Board in a month.

Manager Wagamon stated that the information being turned in is very different than what the District Engineer is saying.  He stated that the engineer that spoke on behalf of the people today has a different opinion and has a lot of facts to back up that opinion.  He noted that he did not understand why the District Engineer would end up being the one who makes a decision on what is correct when there are dueling engineering opinions.

President Bradley stated that neither engineer would decide what is right or wrong and explained that determination would be made by the Board.  

District Administrator Tomczik stated that he believed that Houston Engineering, after reviewing the information, will have a technically responsive position for the Board and noted that he believes they will be able to address the concern raised by Manager Wagamon.  

Manager Waller stated that the Board is required to submit the information to the engineer that is employed by the Board.  He reminded the Board and District staff about the earlier statement by Drainage Attorney Kolb because he was very detailed about how this process works.  

President Bradley recessed the meeting at 11:15 a.m. and reconvened at 11:22 a.m.
OPEN MIC/PUBLIC COMMENT
None.
ITEMS REQUIRING BOARD ACTION 
1. [bookmark: _Hlk29647664]Aquatic Plant Survey Services
Lake and Stream Program Manager Kocian gave a presentation outlining both the aquatic plant survey services and noted that aquatic plant surveys are done as part of the District’s regular water monitoring program and gave examples of the type of surveys that are conducted.  He noted that these kinds of surveys have been conducted by the District for decades and involve staff, partners and consultants.   

Manager Waller stated that since the District has built a historic record since they have been conducting these surveys for so long he would like to know what has been determined from this evaluation and how the District has used this record. 

Lake and Stream Program Manager Kocian shared examples and stated that Bald Eagle Lake was one where they had seen a profound change in the aquatic plant community following some major management actions.  He noted that a different example would be a Reshanau Lake where they have been doing curlyleaf pondweed management for many years and because of those efforts they have managed it down to a point where they have not needed to do ‘management’ for the last several years.  

Manager Waller stated that he would like to see some additional lakes added to the aquatic surveys, such as Horseshoe, Onika, and Sunset in Washington County and stated that there are probably additional lakes in Anoka County that should also be added.

Lake and Stream Program Manager Kocian noted that there are other partners throughout the District that conduct aquatic plant surveys and explained that the list included in the packet was not an exhaustive list of all of the lakes for which they have data.  He noted that he would take Manager Waller’s basic point being that he would support additional data collection. 

Manager Waller asked if the District had access to the other studies and their data.  

Lake and Stream Program Manager Kocian stated that he does have access to the data and does keep a record.     

Motion by Manager Wagamon, seconded by President Bradley, to authorize the Administrator to enter into professional services agreement with Blue Water Science for aquatic plant surveys for an amount not to exceed $24,500.  The administrator is authorized to issue contract amendments for an amount not to exceed 10% of the contract price ($2,450).  Motion carried 5-0.
2. 2023 Curlyleaf Pondweed Management 
Lake and Stream Program Manager Kocian shared details surrounding the Curlyleaf Pondweed Management in the District and explained that this effort is a cost sharing with lake associations.  

President Bradley noted that in the past the District has been able to fund the cost-share match for Bald Eagle Lake Association through leftover funds from the Water Management Area and asked if there was still any money in that fund.  

Lake and Stream Program Manager Kocian stated that specific to Bald Eagle Lake, the Water Management District that was previously in place collected funds primarily for the alum treatment but it also identified invasive species management as an alternative for those funds.  He stated that now that the alum treatment is completed, there are some additional funds sitting in that fund that were collected and can continue to be used as matching funds for this work.  

Motion by President Bradley, seconded by Manager Weinandt, to authorize the Administrator to enter into cost-share agreements with lake associations for Curlyleaf Pondweed treatments in 2023.  Motion carried 5-0.

Motion by President Bradley, seconded by Manager Weinandt moves to authorize the District Administrator to enter into professional services agreement with Lake Management, Inc. for herbicide treatment of Curlyleaf Pondweed with the total contract costs not to exceed $42,000.  Motion carried 5-0.

President Bradley noted that he would like to rearrange the agenda a bit in order to allow the City of Columbus to present their information now rather than having to continue to wait. 

ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION AND INFORMATION
1. [bookmark: _Hlk132785462]Columbus Letter of Request for Wetland Credits Based Upon October 15, 2009 Memorandum of Understanding 
Administrator Tomczik gave an overview of the letter received on April 6, 2023 from the City of Columbus requesting the District reserve three wetland credits for future projects.

Bill Griffith, City Attorney for the City of Columbus, stated that he was involved in 2009 when all these matters moved through five agencies and explained that their mayor and members of the City Council were also present at today’s meeting. He stated that this issue has been on a back burner for about 14 years.  He stated that there were 3 public projects that were outlined in his letter and the Memorandum of Understanding  and noted that when these got linked a facilitator was hired who got all the parties in the room so things could be worked out which worked well.  He noted that the MOU is just a short cover that sits on top of very good minutes that were taken from that meeting and that they feel should also be considered in addition to the MOU.  He reviewed some of the discussion that took place at the time and explained that they walked away with the understanding that there would be credits reserved for the future. He stated that they checked in a few years later and again in 2015 and the answer at that time was that they were in the process of establishing the bank and depositing the credits.  He stated that they again asked more recently and the response at that time was that there was no specific agreement on this point.  He stated that he would agree that there is not specific agreement that spells out exactly how these credits will be triggered and when they will be set aside, but there was a written understanding reflected in the minutes of that day and a MOU that covers that.  He noted that the MOU covered what had to happen in the time frame between September and November in order to have these 3 important projects move forward.  He stated that it did not say that everything else that was discussed in that meeting was for naught or had no standing.  He stated that Columbus has a strong working relationship with the District, and explained that they felt it was important that this commitment be realized.  He explained that they felt the request for 3 credits is rather modest and asked the Board to direct District staff to work with them to formalize this action.  

President Bradley stated that as a former lawyer, he has a few concerns because he was having trouble finding consideration for the District and stated that he personally would not grant money from the District’s taxpayers to benefit the economic development of a single city.  He stated that he thinks the idea of sitting down and talking about this is fair, but reiterated that he would want to see this tied into the District’s goals and objectives as a District.

Manager Wagamon stated that he thinks that is an unfair representation of what happened.  He stated that from his understanding, they had one day before they would lose all the Federal funding and Columbus could have said no, because they wanted it in writing.  He stated that if they did that he did not think any of the projects would have moved forward.  He stated that Columbus stood up and were willing to accept the good faith of the District.  He stated that he believes the City of Columbus was crystal clear and noted that former President Preiner, when they were talking about credits from Browns Preserve, was very clear to say that they also needed to remember to reserve credits for Columbus.  He stated that he believes that has been stated at least 20 times in the workshops and cautioned that it would not be good if people cannot trust the District to keep their word.  

President Bradley stated that he would verify that he heard former President Preiner make that statement, on one occasion.  He stated that the District spent credits on ACD 15 and ACD 4 which lowered the cost of the project which directly benefited the citizens by about $3 million so he feels they got a great deal out of this.  He stated that Columbus got the ditches that they wanted, one of the three projects listed done, and a $3 million savings to the citizens.  He stated that he is fine talking more about this request, but reiterated that he has concerns.  

Manager Waller stated that from the presentation it sounds like Forest Lake has a claim for credits that will be coming.  He stated that it has been a long time and noted that the District probably has a need for the credits under a contractual agreement that they have which he feels is an important point for the Board to think about.  He stated the credits are not just sitting there unused and believes that there is a list that would use a great deal, if not all, of the credits.  

Mr. Griffith stated that he would just like to ensure that Columbus is on the list.  

Manager Waller stated that he thinks the credits may be used up before they get to Columbus or Forest Lake on the list.  

District Administrator Tomczik stated that there is no doubt that a meeting took place where the result was an MOU.  He stated that his understanding of a separate agreement that the District had to obtain from the neighboring property owner, Mr. Hair, eliminated the District’s ability to participate in the private market of wetland credits. He stated that he believes the District should look closely at the terms of the agreement to ensure that nothing is done to violate them.  He recognized a general note was made regarding the use of ad valorem funds which funded a portion of the project.  He reiterated that there is no doubt that a meeting took place where there was discussion, but there is more detail now for the District to consider in trying to resolve this. He explained that he had exchanged e-mail communications with Doug Thomas, the former District Administrator at that time, and his comment was that the District did not commit to a specific number of credits or that the credits would be gifted.  He stated that he would recommend that District staff engage with the legal consultants, at a minimum, regarding the agreement with the neighboring property owner.  

Manager Robertson confirmed that this item was not one that required action today and the Board was just receiving information. 

District Administrator Tomczik stated that this was to receive information and if the Board would like there to be any action, District staff would require direction from them on the next steps.  
 
ITEMS REQUIRING BOARD ACTION – Continued…

3. Employee Handbook
[bookmark: _Hlk19021324]District Administrator Tomczik stated that the Board had reviewed the Employee Handbook at their April 10, 2023 workshop and the proposed adjustments had been made.  He stated that staff would like to offer one additional change to 9.7 where it speaks of ‘eligible’ employees because it  does not clarify what the means, so they would like to add language that defines that to be consistent with the existing contract. 

Motion by Manager Weinandt, seconded by Manager Wagamon, to adopt the Rice Creek Watershed District employee handbook, with the proposed language addition in 9.7, as discussed. Motion carried 5-0. 

4. Anoka Washington Judicial Ditch 3 Branch 1, 2 ,4 Bid Consideration 
Public Drainage Inspector Ricci explained that this item was to award the contract for the repair of Anoka Washington Judicial Ditch 3, Branch 1, 2, and 4.  She stated that they had 8 bidders and of those, 4 were deemed successful with the lowest being JACON, LLC.  

Manager Waller asked about JACON and if they were a new outfit because he could not recall hearing their name before . 

Public Drainage Inspector Ricci stated that they were not new and are local to Vadnais Heights.  She explained that the District has used them in the small contractor pool and they have done work on other systems and are currently working with Houston Engineering on another project in Kanabec County.  

District Engineer Otterness confirmed that they were currently working with JACON on a ditch project which is very similar work to this item.  He noted that they are performing as expected on that project and explained that they have no concerns.

Motion by Manager Robertson, seconded by Manager Wagamon, to adopt Resolution 2023-06 Resolution Awarding the Contract for the Repair Of Anoka Washington Judicial Ditch 3 (Phase 2).  
Therefore, be it resolved by the RCWD Board of Managers that:
A. The contract for the repair of AWJD 3 Branches 1, 2, & 4 (Phase 2) is awarded to JACON LLC., for the contract price of $244,542.95.
B. The District administrator shall sign and transmit the notice of award, sign the construction agreement, and issue the notice to proceed on advice of counsel and the District’s engineer, when prerequisites for issuance and bonding have been met by the contractor.
C. The District administrator may sign task/change orders increasing the contract price in an aggregate net amount not to exceed 10% of the contract price ($24,454.30) to address unforeseen conditions or omissions discovered as the project progresses.
ROLL CALL:
Manager Bradley – Aye
Manager Robertson – Aye
Manager Waller – Aye
Manager Weinandt – Aye
Manager Wagamon – Aye
   Motion carried 5-0.

5. [bookmark: _Hlk124257129]Check Register Dated April 26, 2023, in the Amount of $318,936.21 Prepared by Redpath and Company
Motion by Manager Weinandt, seconded by President Bradley, to approve check register dated April 26, 2023, in the Amount of $318,936.21 as prepared by Redpath and Company.  Motion carried 5-0.

[bookmark: _Hlk105500914]ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION AND INFORMATION – Continued…

2. Staff Reports

3. May Calendar
Manager Robertson asked if the Board should consider scheduling an additional workshop meeting in order to address the issue from the public meeting topic on ACD 10-22-32.  She stated that she did not think the Board would be able to navigate that item in addition to other agenda items.  

President Bradley stated that he wasn’t sure when it would be ready for discussion. 

Manager Waller stated that he agreed that they should discuss this at a workshop but feels the engineers need time to review the materials before it is scheduled.  

Manager Robertson stated that she would support scheduling that meeting sometime in June of they did not think it would be ready in May.  She noted that another possible topic for a workshop discussion may be the wetland credit issue.  

4. Administrator Updates

5. Managers Update
Manager Waller stated that today is Administrative Professional Day and expressed his appreciation to the District staff.

Manager Weinandt noted that she thought the City/County meeting was fabulous.  She stated that the Metro Waters meeting was this past week and there is some further discussion needed on how the metro watersheds can align to get some flooding support from the legislature.  

President Bradley explained that the suggestion was to work together and possibly hire a lobbyist. 

ADJOURNMENT
Motion by Manager Robertson, seconded by President Bradley, to adjourn the meeting at 12:10 p.m.  Motion carried 5-0.
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